Examination Regulations for the Double Degree Master Programme "Comparative Public Governance" at the University of Münster and the University of Twente of 30. May 2023

Based on § 2 (4) and § 64 (1) of the *Gesetz über die Hochschulen des Landes Nordrhein-Westfalen* (Hochschulgesetz – HG) (Higher Education Act of the State of North Rhine-Westphalia) as amended by the Hochschulzukunftsgesetz (Higher Education Autonomy Act) of 16 September 2014 (GV NRW p. 547) the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster has issued the following Examination Regulations for the double degree master programme "Comparative Public Governance":

Contents:

- § 1 Area of Application of the Examination Regulations
- § 2 Goal of the Programme
- § 3 Master's Degree
- § 4 Admission to the Programme
- § 5 Examination Board
- § 6 Admission to the Master's Examination
- § 7 Standard Duration, Workload, Credits (Leistungspunkte)
- § 8 Content of the Programme
- § 9 Types of Courses and Modules
- § 10 Structure of the Programme and of the Examination, Description of Modules
- § 11 Required Coursework *(Studienleistungen)* and Degree-Relevant Examinations *(Prüfungsleistungen)*, Registration
- § 12 Multiple-choice Examinations
- § 13 Master's Thesis
- § 14 Acceptance and Grading of Master's Thesis
- § 15 Examiners and Observers
- § 16 Recognition of Required Coursework *(Studienleistungen)* and Degree-Relevant Examinations *(Prüfungsleistungen)*
- § 17 Compensation for Disadvantages
- § 18 Passing the Master's Examination, Retaking of Examinations
- § 19 Grading of Examinations, Module Grades, and Calculation of Overall Grade
- § 20 Master's Diploma and Certificate
- § 21 Diploma Supplement and Transcript of Records
- § 22 Access to Examination Files
- § 23 Absence, Withdrawal, Deception, Violation of Regulations
- § 24 Invalidity of Examinations
- § 25 Revocation of Master's Degree
- § 26 Coming into Force and Publication

Appendix I: Glossary

Appendix II: Module Descriptions

Area of Application of the Examination Regulations

- (1) These Examination Regulations apply to the Double Degree master programme "Comparative Public Governance" at the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster, Germany, short WWU, in cooperation with the University of Twente, Enschede, the Netherlands, short UT.
- (2) Part of the two-year Double Degree Programme is the one-year master programme "European Studies" at the University of Twente.
- (3) The Student Charter of the University of Twente applies where specific programme requirements and student regulations concerning the study at the University of Twente are concerned. The student charter consists of two parts: the institutional section (ISS) and the academic section (FSS). Parts of the academic section are the Teaching and Examination Regulations (OER) and the Rules and Regulations of the Examination Boards (R&R), as adopted in accordance with section 7.13 of the Higher Education and Research Act.

§ 2

Goal of the Programme

(1) The master programme "Comparative Public Governance" is a graduate degree programme based on the completion of an undergraduate programme. It aims to equip students with deepened academic as well as professional knowledge and skills in the areas of Political Science, Public Administration, Public Governance, Global and European Studies and Law. The programme also focuses on a sound methodological training in social science methods.

Students are expected to evaluate and solve complex scientific problems independently and responsibly and to apply the solutions practically to societal challenges emanating from the transformation of public governance. These analyses and problem approaches include different levels of public governance (local, regional, national, European and global) in comparative perspective. To this end, students are required to work and think in a target-oriented manner and according to scientific rules.

Students graduating from the master programme "Comparative Public Governance" are expected to be able:

- to systematically identify and analyse societal challenges in public governance at various levels of governance in comparative perspective;
- to incorporate several relevant disciplines and scientific methods in analysing socio-administrative problems and structures;
- to design effective solutions to societal challenges in public governance;
- to effectively communicate in the English language about the research and designs of themselves and others, both verbally and in writing;
- to efficiently and effectively collaborate with others, both in an academic and professional environment.
- (2) The master programme aims to prepare students for admission to the labour market or a further scientific career. The master's examination determines whether students acquired the necessary knowledge and skills for this purpose.

§ 3 Master's Degree

The successful candidate will be awarded the academic degrees "Master of Arts" (MA) from the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster and "Master of Science" (MSc) from the University of Twente.

§ 4

Admission to the Programme

- (1) Admission to the programme is regulated by the Student Charter of the University of Twente. A request to be admitted to the programme is assessed by an admission committee that consists of programme directors from the Faculty of Behavioural, Management and Social Sciences (BMS).
- (2) Students are enrolled at the University of Twente during the first and fourth semester and at the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster during the second, third and fourth semester.

§ 5

Examination Board

- (1) Fachbereich 06 (Faculty 06) of the Westfälische-Wilhelms Universität Münster and Faculty of Behavioural, Management and Social Sciences (BMS) of the University of Twente jointly appoint an examination board to organize and supervise the examinations within these Examination Regulations. The board reports to the respective faculties, and, if applicable, provides suggestions for innovations on and development of the Examination Regulations.
- (2) The examination board (WWU: Prüfungsausschuss, UT: examencommissie) consists of the chair, their deputy and six additional members. Each university elects the same number of members to the examination board. Chair, deputy chair and two additional members are selected from the group of professors, two members from the group of academic staff and two members from the group of students. The student board members are elected at the WWU.
- (3) The elections/appointments for the groups of professors and academic staff are valid for two years, for the group of students one year. Re-election is possible.
- (4) Chairmanship of the examination board alternates between the two universities with every election period.
- (5) Members of the examination board are either elected by the representatives of the groups in the *Fachbereichsrat* (faculty board, WWU) or appointed by the Head of Faculty (UT). All members of the examination board are confirmed by the faculty board (*Fachbereichsrat*) at the WWU and by the Dean at the UT.
- (6) Members from the group of students do not cooperate in the grading and recognition of required coursework and degree-relevant examinations, the setting of examination tasks and the selection of examiners. They also do not have voting-rights concerning these matters.
- (7) The examination board has a quorum if the chair or deputy chair, two members from the group of professors and two additional members are present. Decisions are made by simple majority; in the case of equality of votes the chair, or in their absence the deputy chair, has the deciding vote. Concerning matters referred to in § 5 (6), the quorum is reached once the chair or deputy chair and three additional non-student members are present.
- (8) The examination board can transfer regular and undisputed tasks to its chair. This is not applicable to decisions on appeals (*Widersprüche*). For decisions on appeals the procedures according to Dutch or German law must be followed, depending on where the examination has been passed.
- (9) The Examinations Office (WWU: Prüfungsamt, UT: Griffie) acts as agent of the examination board.
- (10) Members of the examination board may attend all examinations.

- (11) The members of the examination board have an obligation of maintaining confidentiality. Board members who are not already placed under such an obligation through their position as a state employee have to be placed under this obligation by the chair. Examination board meetings are not public.
- (12) For exams that are solely or mainly in the responsibility of the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster, the Joint Examination Board is responsible. For exams that are solely or mainly in the responsibility of the University of Twente, the regular examination board of the University of Twente and the subsidiary joint examination board are responsible. The details of the relation between the regular examination board (of the University of Twente) and the Joint Examination Board will be arranged in a separate regulation.

Admission to the Master's Examination

- (1) Admission to the master's examination is granted through enrolment in the master programme "Comparative Public Governance" at the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster and the University of Twente, provided the enrolment is upheld until the time of the final examination. Enrolment is to be refused should the applicant have finally failed an examination in the programme "Comparative Public Governance" or a comparable programme.
- (2) Applicants' admission to specific courses may be subject to the possession of specific knowledge or skills necessary for the programme. Further specifications are regulated within the module descriptions that form part of these Examinations Regulations (Appendix II).

§ 7

Standard Duration, Workload, Credits (Leistungspunkte)

- (1) The standard duration of studies until graduation, including all examinations and master's thesis, is two academic years. An academic year is divided into:
 - two semesters at the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster
 - two semesters at the University of Twente, each semester consisting of two quartiles of ten weeks each.
- (2) For successful graduation, students must gain 120 credits. Each year contains modules with a total of 60 credits. Credits are used to assess the overall workload for students quantitatively and include course attendance as well as pre- and post-preparation, examinations and examination preparation as well as the final thesis and work placements. One credit equals a workload of 28 hours. The annual volume therefore equals 1,680 hours (3,360 hours for the programme). Credits are granted according to the ECTS (European Credit Transfer System) grading system.

§ 8

Content of the Programme

(1) In addition to the master's thesis, the master programme "Comparative Public Governance" comprises the successful completion of the following list of modules. A closer description of the modules is to be found in the appendix of these Examination Regulations (Appendix II):

List of Mandatory Modules

Semester 1: UT

- Module 1: Comparative Public Governance (UT, Part I, 5 ECTS)
- Module 2: The Global and EU Legal Framework (UT, 5 ECTS)

- Module 3: International Relations and Politics (UT, 5 ECTS)
- Module 4: Regulatory Design and Implementation beyond the Nation-State (UT, 5 ECTS)
- Module 5: Policy Design and Implementation beyond the NationState (UT, 5 ECTS)
- Module 6: Free Electives at the University of Twente (UT, 5 ECTS)

Semester 2: WWU

- Module 1: Comparative Public Governance (WWU, Part II, 10 ECTS)
- Module 7: Top-down Perspective of Comparative Public Governance: Political Steering (WWU, 10 ECTS)
- Module 8: Bottom-up Perspective of Comparative Public Governance: Political Participation (WWU, 10 ECTS)

Semester 3: WWU

None

Semester 4: UT/WWU

- Module 12: Academic Research (UT, 5 ECTS)
- Module 13: Master Thesis (+Colloquium/Defence) (UT/WWU, 25 ECTS)

List of Elective Mandatory Modules:

Semester 3: WWU

- Module 9: Internship (18 ECTS) AND
- Module 10: Free Electives at the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster (WWU, 12 ECTS) OR
- Module 11: (Erasmus) Exchange Programme (30 ECTS)
- (2) Successful graduation requires 120 credits. 25 credits are awarded for the master's thesis.
- (3) Language of tuition: Tuition will be completely in English.

§ 9

Types of Courses and Modules

A module at the University of Twente consists of 5 ECTS. Modules run (sequentially) for 10 weeks. Modules at the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster consist of different numbers of courses adding to 10 ECTS minimum. The courses are combined under a common headline.

Modules are made up from different course types, including e.g. methodological courses. The modules have a prescribed sequence in order to ensure that learning steps are based upon each other.

Lectures: Lectures deal with issue areas or scientific fields in greater extent. They address the current state of research, also considering the diversity of and conflict between research approaches. Lectures open up issue fields to students and thus enable them to deepen their knowledge in the field independently.

Seminars: Seminars are the most usual course type on master level and support research oriented learning. In seminars, students are made familiar with specific issue areas in detail and scientific and methodological problems of the discipline. Students are requested to independently apply knowledge and skills acquired

during the seminar to specific issues under supervision of the lecturer within discussions, oral presentations and papers.

Joint tuition: Module 1 serves as introductory module to the programme and thus serves two aims: to make students familiar with the programme and their fellow students and support cooperation between the two universities and students are introduced to their new learning environments. The module provides general as well as programme-specific information, knowledge and skills and an introduction to the field and key concepts of public governance in comparative perspective and its major actors, processes and institutions within the first semester of study in Twente as well as a follow-up course within the second semester in Münster, which specifically deals with current and future challenges of comparative public governance for which solutions have to be found not only at the global and European, but also at the national, regional and local scale. Also, the module serves to form a collective identity and understanding of belonging between the students and foster cooperation between the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster and the University of Twente.

Masters's thesis module: The thesis semester will involve teaching in research methodology that is particularly relevant to the thesis research (proposal writing, reporting). Thesis research will be done and assessed individually. These topics will be linked to on-going research at the departments. The actual thesis research and writing will take place mainly in the final quarter (module 13). The process of writing will be accompanied by research colloquia during which students present and discuss their thesis, organised by their supervisors.

§ 10

Structure of the Programme and of the Examination, Description of Modules

- (1) The programme is divided into modules that are defined by topic, content and time-frame. Educational objectives and learning targets are defined for each module and highlight which qualifications in respect to the programme goals are to be acquired by students. Modules may be comprised of courses with different teaching and learning methods from one or several semesters. A module comprises a minimum of five credits. In accordance with the description of modules, some modules encompass elective courses.
- (2) The master's examination consists of cumulative examinations as well as the final master's thesis and its defence.
- (3) The description of modules defines the module structure and the number of credits that can be attained. A credit equals 28 hours of work (see also § 7 (2)).
- (4) In order to successfully pass a module, students have to complete all the required coursework and pass all examinations assigned to the module.
- (5) Admission to a module can be bound to requirements, e.g. successful participation in another module/other modules.
- (6) Specific knowledge may be required for participation in certain courses.
- (7) Admission to a course can be conditional on the successful participation in another course from the same module or the passing of an examination from the same module.
- (8) Requirements and conditions according to § 10 (5)-(7) are stated in the description of modules.
- (9) The description of modules states the cycle in which a module is offered.

Required Coursework (*Studienleistungen*) and Degree-Relevant Examinations (*Prüfungsleistungen*), Registration

- (1) The description of modules states the requirements for attending a course.
- (2) Students are usually required to pass one degree-relevant examination (WWU: Prüfungsleistung; UT: examination) in each module. Additionally, coursework may be asked for that is not relevant for the examination. Required coursework may be: presentations, work placements and reports, practical classes, minutes and (at the UT) class participation. Degree-relevant examinations comprise: essay assignments, oral presentations, written exams, research papers as well as reports.
- (3) The instructor defines the components of degree-relevant examinations or required coursework (WWU: *Studienleistung*; UT: *examenonderdelen*) and the criteria for grading. These conditions are announced at the beginning of each course.
- (4) Instructors may make the successful completion of coursework conditional for admission to the examination.
- (5) The description of modules provides information on required coursework and examinations as to their type, duration and scope. Required coursework and degree-relevant examinations form part of the master's examination.
- (6) In order to participate in required coursework and degree-relevant examinations, students must register for both, required coursework and examination, first. Deadlines for registration are made public centrally:
 - UT on OSIRIS.
 - WWU via the electronic administration system of the University of Münster.

Registration may be revoked by students without explanation within the time limit indicated by OSIRIS or the electronic administration system of the University of Münster.

(7) The types of degree-relevant examinations mentioned in § 10 (2) may also be administered and evaluated in electronic, software-based form, or in electronic, communicative form. The form of examination must be announced by the instructor in advance and in due form at the beginning of the course. If the examination possesses the character of an interview, the rules for oral examinations are applied accordingly on the condition that both the respective student and examiner/assessor give their written consent in advance to this form of examination. For all other cases, the rules on written degree-relevant examinations apply accordingly.

§ 12

Multiple-choice Examinations

- (1) Written examinations may also consist of or include multiple-choice questions. In the case of pure multiple-choice examinations, all examinees receive the same items. All examination items must be related to the content of the module.
- (2) Examinations must be checked for adequacy with respect to the stated educational objective of the module. Should items be inadequate in this sense, they may not be considered for grading. The lower number of items must be taken into account and may not be disadvantageous for the examinees.
- (3) An examination consisting entirely of multiple-choice items has been passed if at least 50 per cent of the items are answered correctly or if the number of correct answers is not more than 10 per cent below the average performance of all examinees.

- (4) If the candidate has answered the minimum number of items required to pass correctly, grading follows the criteria below:
- "very good/sehr gut", if at least 75 per cent,
- "good/gut", if at least 50 per cent, but less than 75 per cent,
- "satisfactory/befriedigend", if at least 25 per cent, but less than 50 per cent,
- "pass/ausreichend", if no or less than 25 per cent
- of the additional examination items are answered correctly.
- (5) The above-named criteria also apply to examinations that are only partly multiple-choice examinations. The overall grade of the examination is calculated from the weighted arithmetic mean of the multiple-choice part and the other part of the examination. The parts will be weighted according to their share of the overall examination in per cent.

Master's Thesis

- (1) Through the master's thesis candidates are to show that they are capable of tackling a scientific problem within a given period of time. They show their use of scientific methods and their ability to display their results coherently. The thesis must be 16,000-18,000 words excluding all appendices.
- (2) The thesis may not be written in a language other than English, unless the examination board grants an exemption.
- (3) The master's thesis is issued and supervised in accordance with § 15. Candidates may propose the topic of the thesis.
- (4) The Examinations Office (Griffie) issues the thesis topic on behalf of the examination board and following the applicant's request. The applicant must have fulfilled the following requirements:
 - At least 80 credit points from the overall programme.
 - The date and time of the issuing of the thesis topic has to be recorded.
 - The master's thesis plan, including a research proposal, must have been approved by the relevant supervisors/examiners.
- (5) The candidate has 20 weeks to complete the master's thesis. Topic and scope of the thesis have to be defined in such a way that it can be completed within this time. The thesis topic can be refused by the candidate only once and only within the first week.
- (6) On account of serious grounds that make working on the master's thesis considerably difficult or impossible, the deadline can be extended accordingly upon application by the candidate. Reasons for an extension can be sudden illness or unalterable technical problems. Serious reasons may also be having to care for a child younger than twelve or the need to nurse or care for a husband or wife or a registered civil partner, or the need to nurse or care for a direct relative or first-degree relative by marriage in the case of this person being in the need of care. The examination board decides about the extension and can ask the candidate for written proof (e.g. medical certificate). Instead of extending the period of time for the master's thesis, the examination board also may decide to issue a new topic in the case of the candidate being unable to work on the thesis for more than six months. In such a case, issuing a new topic does not count as repetition as defined by § 18 (6).
- (7) The master's thesis must contain a title page, a table of contents, a list of sources and a bibliography. All passages of the thesis that make use of the work of others, either by wording or by content, have to be indicated

by stating the original source. Candidates have to declare that they wrote the thesis on their own and only used the sources and means indicated in the thesis and have identified all quotations. Such a declaration also has to be given for all tables, sketches, drawings and pictures etc.

§ 14

Acceptance and Grading of Master's Thesis

- (1) Acceptance of the master's thesis is subject to the approval of the draft version by the supervisors. The second supervisor may delegate this decision to the first supervisor. The approval is given within the colloquium statement.
- (2) The master's thesis has to be submitted to the "Bureau Onderwijszaken" (BOZ) (Examinations Office) at the UT and to the two supervisors within the deadline. The thesis has to be handed in to the supervisors (paper copies) at least fifteen working days before the thesis defence. A digital version has to be uploaded at the UT-Library: http://essay.utwente.nl/upload.html. If the thesis is not handed in within the deadline, it will be considered as failed in accordance with § 23 (1). Furthermore, the candidate will add a written declaration of consent to their thesis being saved in a database for the purpose of detecting plagiarism and to its being compared with other texts and works for identification of any analogies.
- (3) The thesis must be supervised jointly by a supervisor from both the WWU and the UT. The first supervisor assigns the thesis topic. The candidate chooses a first and second supervisor in mutual agreement with these persons. First and second supervisor are named in the application for the master's thesis in accordance with § 15 (1). If the candidate does not claim their right to propose supervisors, they are assigned by the examination board.
- (4) Grading has to follow § 19 (1) and has to be justified in written form. The master's thesis has to be independently graded by the two supervisors. In case of divergent grading, the two supervisors may reach agreement through consultation. If they cannot agree on a common grade, the thesis grade equals the arithmetic average of the individual grades of the two supervisors following § 19 (5), sentences 3 and 4, unless the difference is greater than 2.0. Should this be the case or is one grade a "fail" but the other a pass or better, the examination board will appoint a third examiner to grade the master's thesis. In this case, the overall thesis grade equals the arithmetic average of the three individual grades. However, the thesis can only be graded as a pass or better if at least two grades are a pass or better.
- (5) The assessment of the master's thesis shall take no longer than eight weeks, or 12 weeks if a third examiner is appointed.
- (6) Detailed and up-to-date information on writing and defending the master's thesis can be found in the Master's Project Syllabus on the website of the UT Centre of European Studies.

§ 15

Examiners and Observers

- (1) The examination board names examiners and supervisors for examinations and the master's thesis. In the case of oral examinations or the defence of the master's thesis, it also names observers.
- (2) All persons qualified in terms of § 65 (1) *Hochschulgesetz Nordrhein-Westfalen* (HG NRW) (Universities Act of the Federal State of North Rhine-Westphalia) (WWU) or Article 7.12c WHW (UT) who regularly teach in the programme in which the examination is taken or the thesis written (Comparative Public Governance) can be appointed as examiner or supervisor. Exceptions have to be decided upon by the examination board.
- (3) Only persons with a master's degree, an equal qualification or higher degree can be appointed as observer.
- (4) Examiners and observers are independent in their decisions.

- (5) Oral examinations are taken by an examiner in the presence of an observer. Before grading the examination, the examiner has to consult the observer. Minutes of the examination including the most important content and the grade are taken and signed by examiner and observer.
- (6) Written examinations in the context of modules are assessed by a single examiner. Assessment and grading of the master's thesis follow § 14.
- (7) Written and oral examinations that form a third attempt in accordance with § 18 (2) have to be assessed by two examiners. The overall grade equals the arithmetic average of the two individual grades. § 19 (5) comes into effect respectively.
- (8) Students from the same programme can take part in oral examinations as audience if the candidate does not object. The audience is not allowed to counsel the candidate or notify the candidate of the result of the examination.

Recognition of required coursework (*Studienleistungen*) and degree-relevant examinations (*Prüfungsleistungen*)

- (1) Required coursework (Studienleistungen) and degree-relevant examinations (Prüfungsleistungen) completed within the same degree programme at other German or Dutch universities are recognized upon request unless there are substantial differences concerning the competencies to be acquired; verification of equivalence does not take place. This is also the case for coursework and examinations completed in other programmes of the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster or other universities in Germany or the Netherlands.
- (2) If recognition according to § 16 (1) is possible, the student can and, if they request it, must be allowed to enter the programme in a higher semester. This higher semester depends on the ratio of the credits achieved through recognition compared to the total number of credits achievable in the programme. If the ratio results in a decimal number, then a 4 or lower after the decimal point will lead to the lower semester and a 5 or higher to the higher semester.
- (3) For recognition of coursework and examinations completed in state-recognized distance-learning study programmes, in distance learning units developed by the state of North Rhine-Westphalia together with the other German *Länder* or with the federal state, at state or state-recognized *Berufsakademien* (universities of cooperative education), in programmes at state or state-recognized universities in other countries or in a degree course for continuing education according to § 62 HG, § 16 (1) and (2) of these regulations apply accordingly.
- (4) Substantial differences exist if a comparison of content, workload and level required for the study achievements completed reveals that they do not correspond to those required for the coursework and examinations they are to be recognised for. This comparison is not to be undertaken schematically but as an overall assessment. For coursework and examinations from universities in other countries, the equivalence agreements of the *Kultusministerkonferenz* (Standing Conference of the Ministers of Education and Cultural Affairs of the Federal Republic of Germany) as well as the *Hochschulrektorenkonferenz* (German Rectors' Conference) apply. In case of doubt concerning equivalence, the *Zentralstelle für ausländisches Bildungswesen* (Central Office for Foreign Education) may be consulted.
- (5) Students who are allowed to enter the programme in a higher semester after a special placement examination will receive *Leistungspunkte* (credits) regarding both coursework and examinations for the knowledge and the skills they demonstrated in the placement examination. The *Prüfungsausschuss* (Examination Board) is legally bound by the assessments made in that examination.

- (6) Upon providing substantiating documentation, the student may request recognition for up to half of the programme's degree-relevant examinations and required coursework for additional skills and qualifications obtained in ways other than academic study. Recognition of credit can only be granted on the condition that the student's skills and knowledge are equivalent to the coursework and degree-relevant examinations they replace in terms of content and level.
- (7) If external examinations are recognized, the grades may if the grading systems are comparable be included and form part of the final overall grade according to § 19 (1). In the case of non-comparable systems the remark *bestanden* (pass) will be entered. The recognition is indicated in the degree certificate. If a module grade cannot be calculated due to the recognition of examinations from a non-comparable grading system, then this module will be excluded from the calculation of the final overall grade.
- (8) The student must provide the documents necessary for recognition. These documents have to include information on the skills and qualifications to be recognized. If coursework and examinations from degree programmes are to be recognized, the Examination Regulations including the module descriptions as well as the Transcript of Records or a similar document must usually be provided.
- (9) The Examination Board is responsible for recognition and the placing in a higher semester. Before comparability or substantial difference can be determined, members of staff representing the subjects in question must be consulted.
- (10) The student is to be informed about the decision on recognition within a four-week period after the application has been made and the required documents have been submitted. Any rejection must be justified.

Compensation for Disadvantage

- (1) If a student can demonstrate that due to disability or chronic illness they are partially or entirely unable to complete degree-relevant examinations or required coursework in their intended manner or by the deadlines set forth in these examination regulations, the examinations board must offer the student upon request suitable alternatives with respect to the form, duration and use of aids or assistants in accordance with the principles of equal opportunity. The same applies should these examination regulations stipulate certain requirements for participating in modules and completing their required coursework/degree-relevant examinations.
- (2) At the student's request, the faculty representative for students with disabilities must be consulted with regard to decisions specified in § 17 (1). If consultation with a representative is not possible within the faculty, the University representative is to be consulted.
- (3) Compensation for disadvantages is granted on a case-by-case basis in accordance with § 17 (1); students may be required to submit adequate documentation substantiating their chronic illness or disability. This includes, for example, medical certificates or, if applicable, a disability certificate (Behindertenausweis).
- (4) The compensation for disadvantages as per § 17 (1) should extend to all required coursework and degree-relevant examinations administered during the student's course of study insofar as there is no change to their illness or disability.
- (5) If due to maternity protection regulations, a female student cannot complete her required coursework or degree-relevant examinations in part or whole as prescribed, then § 17 (1) to (3) apply accordingly.
- (6) From their first semester on students with a disability are entitled to the extra facilities offered at the University of Twente, described in section 7 of the Students' Charter.

Passing the Master's Examination, Retaking of Examinations

- (1) Candidates pass the master's examination if, following § 8, § 10 and § 11 and the description of modules, all modules and the master's thesis have been passed (minimum grade: 4,0 (WWU); 6 (UT)) (§ 19 (1)). 120 credit points have to be achieved by the candidate.
- (2) With exception of the master's thesis, students have two (UT) respectively three (WWU) attempts per course to pass an examination.
- (3) Course repetition in order to improve grades is not possible.
- (4) If an examination has not been passed after two (UT) respectively three (WWU) attempts (§ 18 (2)), the module has been failed.
- (5) In the case of failing a course within an elective module, students may choose to switch the course after their first or second attempt. In that case, § 18 (2) and (4) apply starting with the failed attempt.
- (6) Should the master's thesis and its defence not be passed, students have a second attempt. For the second attempt, another topic must be chosen/issued. A third attempt is not possible. The thesis topic can only be replaced according to § 13 (6) in the second attempt if this possibility was not made use of in the first attempt.
- (7) If a mandatory module or the master's thesis has not been passed in the final attempt, the master's examination has been ultimately failed.
- (8) If the master's examination has been ultimately failed, the student receives a certificate that lists their gradings of required coursework and degree-relevant examinations. The student receives this certificate after presenting their exmatriculation. The certificate is signed and stamped according to § 20 (6).

§ 19

Grading of Examinations, Module Grades, and Calculation of Overall Grade

(1) The examiners determine the grades of single examinations and their components using their national grading system. This can be transferred to the other grading system by applying the following scheme:

German to Dutch		
1	9.5	
1,3	9	
1,7	8	
2	7.5	
2,3	7	
2,7	6.5	
3	6	
3,3	6	
3,7	6	
4	6	
Dutch to Ge	rman	
10	1	
9.5	1	
9	1,3	
8.5	1,3	
8	1,7	
7.5	2	
7	2,3	
6.5	2,7	
6	3,3	

Based upon distribution tables with 706 German results and 6119 Dutch results from the last academic years available, calculated in November 2014. The conversion was recently checked with new results in 2020. Grade conversion is based on best match (instead of Never higher or Never lower), i.e. the nearest by cumulative percentage of scores.

From Dutch to German with numbers:

Dutch grade	German grade	Definition
9.3-10	1	VERY GOOD
8.4-9.2	1,3	VERY GOOD
7.9-8.3	1,7	GOOD
7.6-7.8	2	GOOD
6.7-7.5	2,3	GOOD
6.4-6.6	2,7	SATISFACTORY
6.1-6.3	3	SATISFACTORY
5.9-6.0	3,3	SATISFACTORY
5.7-5.8	3,7	PASS
5.5-5.6	4	PASS

broken Dutch

Diversification of grading at the WWU is possible by decreasing or increasing the grades by 0,3. The grades 0,7; 4,3; 4,7; 5,3 and 5,7 do not exist.

- (2) Grades are weighted and rounded within the national systems
 - WWU: Decimal points after the first position are deleted without being rounded.

- UT: Grades will be rounded to the nearest half number, with the exception of 5.5 that will be rounded to 5 (lower than 5.50) or 6 (5.50 and higher).
- (3) The grading of oral examinations must be communicated to the student and the respective Examinations Office at either the WWU or the UT within one day of the examination. For written examinations this time span is
 - eight weeks at the WWU
 - 15 working days (three weeks) at the UT.
- (4) Results of written examinations are published in public lists at the faculties/institutes, or in the electronic administration system of the University of Münster or OSIRIS (UT), and can be accessed by students. Students are notified about their performance in the master's thesis in written form. The date of the publication/information must be recorded. The list identifies students by their matriculation number. Students who fail the third attempt according to § 18 (2) and (4) are informed individually. The notifications as defined by § 19 (4) sentences 1 and 2 contain information on legal remedies.
- (5) For each module the grade equals the grades of the degree-relevant examinations and required coursework. Grades for individual examinations figure within the overall grade for a module. At the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster decimal places after the first place are not considered, at the University of Twente module grades are rounded off to whole numbers. The overall grade for a module reads as follows:
 - up to and including 1,5 (according to the Dutch grading system up to and including 8,4) = sehr gut (very good);
 - from 1,6 to 2,5 (according to the Dutch grading system from 8,3 to 6,7) = gut (good);
 - from 2,6 to 3,5 (according to the Dutch grading system from 6,6 to 5,9) = befriedigend (satisfactory);
 - from 3,6 to 4,0 (according to the Dutch grading system from 5,8 to 5,5) = ausreichend (pass);
 - above 4,0 (according to the Dutch grading system below 5,5) = nicht ausreichend (fail).
- (6) The grades of the modules and the master's thesis module form the final overall grade. The grade of the master's thesis module counts for 25/120 of the final overall grade. The module descriptions determine the weighting of each module grade with regard to the calculation of the final overall grade. The overall grade of the master's examination reads as follows:
 - up to and including 1,5 (according to the Dutch grading system up to and including 8,4) = sehr gut (very good);
 - from 1,6 to 2,5 (according to the Dutch grading system from 8,3 to 6,7) = gut (good);
 - from 2,6 to 3,5 (according to the Dutch grading system from 6,6 to 5,9) = befriedigend (satisfactory);
 - from 3,6 to 4,0 (according to the Dutch grading system from 5,8 to 5,5) = ausreichend (pass);
 - above 4,0 (according to the Dutch grading system below 5,5) = nicht ausreichend (fail).
- (7) Additionally to the overall grade according to § 19 (6), a relative grade according to the ECTS grading-system is determined.

- (1) After successful graduation, candidates receive a certificate (WWU: *Zeugnis*) from the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster stating their result. The certificate includes
 - the grade of the master's thesis,
 - the topic of the master's thesis,
 - the overall degree of the master's examination and
 - the duration of the master's study.
- (2) The successful candidates also receive a master's diploma (WWU: *Urkunde*) from each university, stating the graduation and the degree according to § 3 and diploma supplements with details of the candidate's study achievements including the final grade.
- (3) The diploma from the University of Twente is issued according to NVAO accreditation master European Studies, CROHO 69303.
- (4) The WWU certificate is dated from the day of the last degree-relevant examination. The diplomas and supplements are dated accordingly.
- (5) The UT diploma and supplement are issued in English, the WWU certificate, diploma and supplement are issued both in English and German.
- (6) The WWU certificate and diploma are signed by the head of faculty. They are stamped with the departmental seal. The UT diploma and supplement are signed by the chair of the examination board. They are stamped with the seal of the university.

Diploma Supplement and Transcript of Records

- (1) In addition to the diploma, the successful candidate will receive a diploma supplement from each university, including a transcript of records. The diploma supplement informs about the profile of the master programme. It informs about the study programme, the modules and courses attended and the examinations taken.
- (2) The diploma supplement is issued according to the recommendations given by the *Hochschulrektorenkonferenz* and according to the WHW section 7.11.

§ 22

Access to Examination Files

After completing each degree-relevant examination, students can, upon request, gain access to their examination papers, the examiners' assessments and examination minutes. As a rule, students are permitted to make copies or other faithful reproductions of their documents during the review of their examination files. Requests must be filed with the examinations board via the Examinations Office no later than two weeks after the results of the examination are announced. The Examinations Office stipulates the time and place of access on behalf of the examinations board. The same applies with regard to the master's thesis. § 29 VwVfG NRW remains unaffected.

§ 23

Absence, Withdrawal, Deception, Violation of Regulations

(1) A degree-relevant examination is considered a fail (WWU: 5,0, UT: 5 or lower, Fail or Not Accomplished) if the student, for no valid reason, does not appear at the examination on the designated date, or if they withdraw for no valid reason after beginning an examination. The same applies if a written degree-relevant examination

or the master's thesis is not completed within the allocated time limit. Examples of valid reasons include illness and leaves of absence afforded by the Federal Parental Benefit Act (*Bundeselterngeld- und Elternzeitgesetz*), or nursing or caring for a spouse, a registered civil partner, a direct relative or a first-degree relative by marriage if such care or assistance is necessary.

- (2) If the University of Münster prohibits a female student from pursuing academic study due to provisions of the Maternity Protection Act (*Mutterschutzgesetz*), the administration of examinations is also prohibited.
- (3) The reasons for non-appearance or withdrawal according to § 22 (1) must be submitted immediately and substantiated to the examination board in written form. In the case of illness, the examinations board may request a medical certificate. If the reasons given are not accepted, the student is notified in writing. If the student does not receive written notification within a four-week period, then the reasons have been accepted.
- (4) If the student withdraws on account of illness, yet there is sufficient reason to believe that the student was capable of taking the examination or that another form of proof would be more appropriate, the examinations board may request a medical certificate from a University-appointed physician (Vertrauensarzt) in accordance with § 63 (7) HG. With respect to § 23 (4) sentence 1, sufficient reasons exist e.g. if the student has failed to appear to more than four examinations or has withdrawn more than twice from the same examination due to illness in accordance with § 23 (1). The student is to be immediately notified of this decision and provided with the names of at least three physicians, designated by the University of Münster, from one of whom the student must obtain a medical certificate.
- (5) If a student attempts to influence the outcome of a degree-relevant examination or the master's thesis through dishonest means such as the use of unauthorised material or devices, the examination is regarded as not having been completed and is considered a fail (WWU: 5,0, UT: Fail). A student who disrupts an examination may, usually after a warning by the invigilator, be excluded from continuing that particular examination. In this case, the degree-relevant examination is not completed and is considered a fail (WWU: 5,0, UT: Fail). In serious cases, the examinations board may exclude the student from the master's examination entirely, and the master's examination has then been permanently failed. The reason(s) for exclusion must be put on record.
- (6) Adverse decisions must be immediately disclosed to the student concerned in written form by the examinations board. The decision(s) must be justified and accompanied by information on the legal remedies available. Before a decision can be made, the student must be given the opportunity to state their case.

§ 24 Invalidity of Examinations

- (1) If a candidate's attempt of deception in a degree-relevant examination or the master's thesis becomes known after the diploma has been issued, the examination board can declare the master's examination or single examinations invalid.
- (2) If the requirements for admission to a module, examination or the master's thesis were not fulfilled and the candidate had no intention of acting dishonestly and if this fact becomes known after the grading of the candidate's examination or the issue of the diploma, there are no consequences for the candidate. If the candidate was wrongly admitted to an examination or the master's thesis through intentional deception, the examination board decides upon legal consequences under consideration of the *Verwaltungsverfahrensgesetz für das Land Nordrhein-Westfalen* (Administrative Procedures Act for North Rhine-Westphalia) and WHW section 7.12. Application of the legal regulations depends on
 - Supervision of master's thesis: the university of the first supervisor
 - Degree-relevant examinations: the university at which the examination took place.

- (3) The candidate must be heard before a decision is reached by the examination board.
- (4) An incorrect diploma is confiscated and, if applicable, replaced. A decision according to § 24 (1) and (2) is excluded after a period of five years after the issue date of the diploma.

Revocation of Master's Degree

The master's degree can be revoked if a deception or the lack of essential requirements for awarding the master's degree becomes known. The revocation requires a common decision of the legal entities (examination board) of the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster, Faculty 06, and University of Twente, School of Management and Governance. § 24 applies.

§ 26

Coming into Force and Publication

- (1) The Examination Regulations will become valid the day after their publication in the official announcements of the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster. The regulations apply to all students who enrol in the master programme "Comparative Public Governance" from the winter term 2023/2024 onwards.
- (2) Students who were enrolled before the winter semester 2023/2024 Double Degree Master Programme "Comparative Public Governance" can, upon application, switch to the area of application of the examination regulations at hand. The application must be submitted to the examination office. The application is irrevocable. Coursework and examinations already completed, including failed attempts, will be taken over when changing to these examination regulations if and to the extent that the achievements correspond to one another.
- (3) Studies according to the examination regulations of the Double Degree Master Programme "Comparative Public Governance" from 21. August 2018 can be completed for the last time in the winter semester 2028/2029. Students who have not successfully completed their studies by this time will be transferred to the scope of the examination regulations at hand. Study and examination achievements that have already been completed, including failed attempts, will be transferred to the examination regulations at hand if and to the extent that the achievements correspond to one another.

Issued following the resolution of the faculty board of Faculty 06 of the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster on 26.04.2023 and the Dean of the Faculty of Behavioural, Management and Social Sciences (BMS) of the University of Twente on 21. June 2023. The above Examiniation Regulations are hereby announced.

Please note that in accordance with § 12 (5) of the Higher Education Act of the State of North Rhine-Westphalia (HG NRW) violations of formal or procedural regulation as put forth by regulatory laws or other legal provisions pertaining to university autonomy may no longer be claimed within one year after this announcement, unless

- 1. the regulations were not properly announced,
- 2. the Rectorate previously raised an objection to the resolution passed by the deciding committee,
- 3. the University received a previous reprimand for the formal or procedural defect, and was informed of the violated legal provision and the fact that resulted in the defect,
- 4. the legal consequence of exclusion resulting from such reprimand was not included in the public announcement of the regulations.

Münster, 30. May 2023

Prof. Dr. Johannes Wessels

Enschede, 21. June 2023

Dean of the Faculty of Behavioural,
Management and Social Sciences

Prof. Dr. Tanya Bondarouk

Appendix I: Glossary

GermanEnglishDutchDekanHead of FacultyDecaanFachbereichfacultyFaculteitFachbereichsratfaculty boardFaculteitsraadLeistungspunkt (LP)credit (ECTS)Studiepunt (SP)

Modulteilprüfung module course examination Modulecomponent tentamen

Modulabschlussprüfung final module examination Examen

Pflichtmodul mandatory module Verplichte module
Prüfungsamt examinations office Bureau Ondervijszaken
Prüfungsausschuss examination board Examencommissie
Prüfungsleistung degree-relevant examination Verplicht examen
Studienleistung required coursework Exmaneonderdeel

Urkunde diploma Diploma

Wahlpflichtmodul elective mandatory module
Zeugnis certificate Certificaat

Appendix II: Module Descriptions

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module	Comparative Public Governance (UT/WWU)
Module number	1

1	Basic data	
Progr	ramme semester	1 and 2
Credi	its (CP)	15
Work	load (h) in total	420
Modi	ule duration	2 semesters
Modi	ule status (M/EM)	М

2 Profile

Aim of the module / Integration in the curriculum

Module 1 consists of two parts: an introductory course focusing on the general outline, structure and issue of the overall master programme including an introduction to the field and key concepts of public governance in comparative perspective and its major actors, processes and institutions within the first semester of study in Twente, and a follow-up course in semester 2 in Münster, which addresses current and future challenges of comparative public governance for which solutions have to be found not only at the global and European, but also at the national, regional and local levels.

Teaching content

Introduction to Comparative Public Governance (Part I, UT)

This course first introduces students to the topic, structure and teaching activities of the master programme. It also provides an introduction to key concepts relevant to the programme, such as public governance, public value, institutions, comparison, performance, legitimacy, democracy, participation and steering. When these have been clarified, the functions of governance and the role of state actors will be studied, in national as well as multilevel governance.

The course focuses on the challenges that governments are faced with, especially at the European and global level, like safety and security, asylum and migration, social inequality, social and technological innovation, energy and water management, environmental pollution and climate change. Students will learn what the main challenges are, which organizations and actors are involved in governing them, and how effective European and global solutions may be developed, and how the international governance of these problems can be made democratic and legitimate.

Current and Future Challenges of Comparative Public Governance (Part II, WWU)

Building on the definition and foundations of comparative public governance provided in the first part of the introduction module in Twente, the second part of the module deepens and widens the analysis of key challenges of comparative public governance. It addresses current and future challenges for which solutions have to be found not only at the global and European, but also at the national, regional and local levels. By means of selected case studies and topics, students will be enabled to address exemplary challenges that are derived from state-of-theart public governance research, learn about the actors and procedures involved in the governance of these

challenges, develop solutions to these societal problems and critically reflect the effectiveness and legitimacy of these solutions. The concrete topics discussed will be adjusted so as to react to current developments. For example, they may include issues such as the climate crisis or the Covid pandemic and their implications for different jurisdictions and different levels of governance.

Learning outcomes

At the end of this course:

- 1. students know the meaning(s) of key concepts in the domain of comparative public governance;
- 2. students know what policy problems are considered the main challenges for governance at the European and global level;
- 3. students are able to analyse governance at the European and global level in terms of the notions of democracy and legitimacy; and
- 4. students have improved their academic writing skills and presentation skills.

3	Structure	Structure				
Modu	ıle componen	its				
	Course	Course		Status	Workload (h)	
No.	category	form	Course	(M/EM)	Attendance time (h)/SWS	Self-study (h)
1	lecture		Introduction to Comparative Public Governance (Part I, UT)	M	28	117
2	seminar		Current and Future Challenges of Comparative Public Governance (Part II, WWU)	M	30/2	245
Elective options within the module:						
None						

4	Examination structure					
Degr	Degree-relevant examination(s)					
No.	I FMF/M(F I IVne		Connection to no. (if application)		Weight in module grade	
1	MCE	Individual Essay Assignment	2,000 words	1		20%
2	MCE	Final Individual Paper	2,500 words	1		30%
3	MCE	Individual Essay Assignment	3,000 words	2		20%
4	MCE	Research Project Report	4,500 words	2		30%
Weig	ht of the mo	dule grade for the final overall grade	15/120			
Requ	ired course	work				
No.	No. Type			Duration/ Scope	Connect applicat	ion to course no. (if ble)
1	The lecture of 28 work known in t		Adjacent	1		
2	group pres papers, rea protocols, compilatio presentatio	ourseworks are: (practical exercises), individual entations, transcriptions of presentations, cading diaries, project reports, research reports, comments, reviews, documentation of dossiers, group talks, moderations, muons (film, broadcast, computer presentation views, data acquisition, analysis and interp	Adjacent	2		

statistical data. The required coursework has to be made known		
in the beginning of the seminar.		

5	Workload credit (CP allocation)			
Parti	cipation (attendance or	Course 1	1 CP	
cont	act time)	Course 2	1 CP	
Requ	ired coursework (and	Course 1	2.5 CP	
self-	study)	Course 2	7 CP	
Degr	ee-relevant examinations	Course 1	1.75 CP	
(and	self-study)	Course 2	1.75 CP	
Tota	l CP		15 CP	
Awarding credit				

Credit points for the module can be attained if the entire module is passed successfully (the requirements of all relevant assignment need to be met).

6	Requirements	
	ule-related requirements articipation	No prerequisites
Rules	s on course attendance	Regular attendance is highly recommended.

7	Module administration		
Frequ	uency	Once per year	
Mod	ule representative	Dr. Martin Rosema (UT)	Prof. Dr. Oliver Treib (WWU)

8	Mobility/Recognition	
	oility in other degree rammes	Part I of the module ("Introduction to Comparative Public Governance) is designed for the master programme "European Studies", part II of the module ("Current and Future Challenges of Comparative Public Governance") is exclusively designed for the master programme Comparative Public Governance.
Mod	ule title in English	Comparative Public Governance
_	sh translation of the ule components listed in 3	Introduction to Comparative Public Governance

9	Miscellaneous	
		Registration for courses and examinations (UT) needs to be done via the electronic administration system of the University of Twente (OSIRIS). Please follow the hints for required coursework and degree-relevant examinations as announced on Osiris (http://www.utwente.nl/onderwijssystemen/onderwijssystemen/osiris). Registration for courses and examinations (WWU) needs to be done via the electronic administration system of the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster. Please follow the hints for required coursework and degree-relevant examinations as announced on the homepage of the Institute of Political Science.

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module	The Global and EU Legal Framework (UT)
Module number	2

1	Basic data					
Programme semester		1 (quartile 1)				
Credi	ts (CP)	5				
Work	load (h) in total	140				
Module duration		10 weeks				
Module status (M/EM)		М				

2 Profile

Aim of the module / Integration in the curriculum

Global and EU governance takes place on the basis of an institutionalised framework. This framework consists of international rules, laid down both in formal (treaties) and informal instruments. Both states and non-state actors cooperate in these frameworks in a multi-level constitutional setting. In this course students will study international organizations, such as the United Nations or the World Trade Organization, and its agencies, the European legal framework and institutions, and will assess how the world is governed through these organizations and rules. Students will be given the opportunity to reflect on the relationship between national, European and international levels as well.

The course will deal with the interrelationship between all these international institutions and their impact on the EU, on states and on individuals. The course is based on a specific method (interactive lecture, active participation of students in form of presentations, discussions with other panellists acting as 'discussants', debate with the whole class) which will improve analytical and presentation skills of participants.

Teaching content

At the end of the course students will master the legal implications of global and European governance. As governance is exercised in a multilevel context, understanding the legal relationships between public and private entities involved in governance is necessary for anyone wanting to work both in public and private management. The course tackles the dynamic relationship between legal orders and, more specifically how each level – international, EU and national – influences one another. Students study the ways in which the EU is able to contribute to solving global problems related to, inter alia, security, the environment, development and departs from the EU's own global ambitions. They also analyse the limits of the role of the EU based on its own competences or restraints imposed by international law.

Learning outcomes

Students will be able to distinguish and identify the existing levels of public governance and principles governing the relationship amongst the different levels and will be able to apply the different legal frameworks constitutive of the global and European governance for the analysis and solution of the societal challenges of these days.

3 Structure Module components

No.	Course category	Course form	COURSE			Status (M/EM)	Workload (h)		
							Attendance	Self-study (h)	
							(IVI/ LIVI)	time (h)/SWS	Jen-Study (II)
1	lecture		The Global	and	EU	Legal	M	28	112
			Framework						
Elect	Elective options within the module:								
None	None								

4	Examination structure								
Degr	Degree-relevant examination(s)								
No.	FME/MCE	Туре	Duration/ Scope	Connection to course no. (if applicable)		Weight in module grade			
1	MCE	Assignment	5,000 words			70%			
2	MCE	Presentation	15 min			30%			
Weig	tht of the mo	dule grade for the final overall grade	5/120						
Requ	ired course	vork							
No.	Туре			Duration/ Scope	Connect applicab	ion to course no. (if le)			
1	working ho	ers ask for coursework equivalent to a worklo ours. The required coursework has to be mad nning of the seminar.		Adjacent	1				

5	Workload credit (CP a	allocation)				
Partio	cipation	Course no. 1	1 CP			
(atte	ndance or contact					
Requ	ired coursework (and	Course no. 1	3 CP			
self-s	study)					
Degr	ee-relevant	Course no. 1	1 CP			
exam	inations (and self-					
study	/)					
Total	СР		5 EC			
Awar	ding credit					

Credit points for the module can be attained if the entire module is passed successfully (the requirements of all relevant assignment need to be met).

6	Requirements	
requ	ule-related irements for cipation	No prerequisites
Rule cour	s on se attendance	Regular attendance is highly recommended.

7	Module administration			
Frequ	iency	Once per year		
Mod	ule representative	Dr. Claudio Matera (UT)		

8 Mobility/Recognition

Usability in other degree	The module is designed for the master programme "European Studies" at the				
programmes	University of Twente.				
Module title in English	The Global and EU Legal Framework				
English translation of the					
module components listed in	The Global and EU Legal Framework				
field 3					

9	Miscellaneous		
		Registration for courses and examinations (UT) needs to be done via the electronic administration system of the University of Twente (OSIRIS). Please follow the hints for required coursework and degree-relevant examinations announced on Osir (http://www.utwente.nl/onderwijssystemen/onderwijssystemen/osiris).	se as

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module	International Relations and Politics (UT)
Module number	3

1	Basic data					
Programme semester		1 (quartile 1)				
Credi	ts (CP)	5				
Work	load (h) in total	140				
Module duration		10 weeks				
Module status (M/EM)		М				

2 Profile

Aim of the module / Integration in the curriculum

By studying and presenting the theoretical foundations of international relations learn about the linkages between international and national public policy.

Teaching content

Each week has two interactive lectures, analyzing and discussing reading material and topics. Selected students will also submit research paper drafts, to be discussed by another student. The interactive lectures aim at critically evaluating research questions, research design, theory testing and empirical analysis.

Learning outcomes

- 1. Students will be able to demonstrate mastery of the theoretical foundations of international relations, and apply it to the analysis of foreign policy, global governance and international institutions and public policy at the international level.
- 2. Students will be able to demonstrate mastery of the linkages between international and national public policy.
- 3. Students should be able to identify relevant the relevant political, economic, social and security structures that govern international relations, the effects of those structures, and the agency of political actors that support, resist and promote alternatives to them.
- 4. Students will be able to demonstrate knowledge of concrete challenges of international order and security, of combining economic development and welfare with environmental sustainability, and of dealing with problematic power relations between societal groups.
- 5. Students will be able to demonstrate mastery of the basics of research design, theory development and testing. This includes operationalizing international relations, global governance and comparative systems of public governance that are connected to them, combining inductive and deductive research methods, and the application of congruence analysis.
- 6. Students will be able to demonstrate critical thinking, concise writing and presentation.

3	Structure							
Modu	ıle componer	its						
	Caura					Status	Workload (h)	
No.	Course category	Course form	Course			(M/EM)	Attendance time (h)/SWS	Self-study (h)
1	lecture		International Politics	Relations	and	M	28	112
Elective options within the module:								
None	!							

4	Examination structure							
Degr	ee-relevant (examination(s)						
No.	FME/MCE Type Duratio Scope			Connection to course no. (if applicable)		Weight in module grade		
1	MCE	Assignment	1,200 words	1		25%		
2	MCE	Assignment	1,200 words	1		25%		
3	MCE	Assignment	7,000 words	1		50%		
Weig	ht of the mo	dule grade for the final overall grade	5/120			•		
Requ	ired coursev	vork						
No.	Туре			Duration/ Scope	Connect applicat	ion to course no. (if ole)		
1	working ho	ers ask for coursework equivalent to a work ours. The required coursework has to be ma nning of the seminar.		Adjacent				

5	Workload credit (CP a	Norkload credit (CP allocation)					
	cipation	Course no. 1	1 CP				
(atte	ndance or contact						
Requ	ired coursework (and study)	Course no. 1	3 CP				
_	ee-relevant ninations (and self- y)	Course no. 1	1 CP				
Total	•		5 CP				
Awar	Awarding credit						

Academic credit is awarded upon completion of the entire module, i.e. when students have proven that they have achieved the learning outcomes in their entirety as provided by the module.

6	Requirements				
requ	ule-related irements for icipation	No prerequisites			
Rules on course attendance		Regular attendance is highly recommended.			

7	Module administration	
Frequency		Once per year
Module representative		Dr. Shawn Donnelly (UT)

8	Mobility/Recognition			
Usability in other degree programmes		Part I of the module ("Introduction to Comparative Public Governance) is designed for the master programme "European Studies", part II of the module ("Current and Future Challenges of Comparative Public Governance") is exclusively designed for the master programme Comparative Public Governance.		
Mod	ule title in English	International Relations and Politics		
English translation of the module components listed in field 3		International Relations and Politics		

9	Miscellaneous	
		Registration for courses and examinations (UT) needs to be done via the electronic administration system of the University of Twente (OSIRIS). Pleas follow the hints for required coursework and degree-relevant examinations a
		announced on Osiri (http://www.utwente.nl/onderwijssystemen/onderwijssystemen/osiris).

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module	Regulatory Design and Implementation beyond the Nation-State (UT)
Module number	4

1	Basic data				
Programme semester		1 (quartile 2)			
Credi	ts (CP)	5			
Work	load (h) in total	140			
Module duration		10 weeks			
Module status (M/EM)		M			

2 Profile

Aim of the module / Integration in the curriculum

This course provides practical experience in all stages of the process, covering all of the main ways that international institutions regulate—from strong delegated powers, to strong national powers with light coordination, to self-regulation by market participants that international institutions try to change by identifying and promoting best practice.

Teaching content

The course therefore trains you to be an expert in how international institutions generate rules and how the regulated cope with them. You will learn a variety of different ways, and how to cope with each. The course requires you to apply your policy-specific expertise to show how international regulation is generated and implemented. Topics might be related to economic policy, financial market regulation, social policy, product safety or medical devices and pharmaceuticals in the health sector. You will work in a group that works through weekly assignments that you discuss with other groups, to compare how things work in your different cases.

Learning outcomes

Students gain expertise in designing regulation, participating in the process, dealing with the consequences, generating research reports, and presenting findings.

3	Structure	Structure						
Modu	ıle componer	nts						
	Course	Course			Ctatus	Workload (h)		
No.	Course category	Course form	Course Status (M/EM)			Attendance	Self-study (h)	
				time (h)/SWS	Seli-Sludy (II)			
1	lecture		Regulatory Design	and	M	28	112	
			Implementation beyond	the				
			Nation-State					
Elective options within the module:								

None

4	Examination structure							
Degr	Degree-relevant examination(s)							
No.	No. FME/MCE Type Duration/				Connection to course Weight in m no. (if applicable) grade			
1	MCE	Assignment	3,000 words			80%		
2	MCE	Presentation	30 min	20%		20%		
Weig	Weight of the module grade for the final overall grade 5/120							
Requ	Required coursework							
No.	Туре		Duration/ Scope	Connect applicat	ion to course no. (if ble)			
1	The lecture working ho in the begin		Adjacent					

5	Workload credit (CP a	llocation)				
Partio	cipation	Course no. 1	1 CP			
(atte	ndance or contact					
Requ	ired coursework (and	Course no. 1	3 CP			
self-s	study)					
Degr	ee-relevant	Course no. 1	1 CP			
exam	inations (and self-					
study	/)					
Total	СР		5 CP			
Awar	ding credit					

Academic credit is awarded upon completion of the entire module, i.e. when students have proven that they have achieved the learning outcomes in their entirety as provided by the module.

6	Requirements			
requ	ule-related irements for cipation	No prerequisites		
Rule cour	s on se attendance	Regular attendance is highly recommended.		

7	Module administration	
Frequ	uency	Once per year
Module representative		Dr. Shawn Donnelly (UT)

8	Mobility/Recognition	
Usab	ility in other degree	The module is designed for the master programme "European Studies" at the
prog	rammes	University of Twente.
Module title in English		Regulatory Design and Implementation beyond the Nation-State
English translation of the		
module components listed in		Regulatory Design and Implementation beyond the Nation-State
field	3	

9	Miscellaneous		
		Registration for courses and examinations (UT) needs to be done via the electronic administration system of the University of Twente (OSIRIS). Please follow the hints for required coursework and degree-relevant examinations and the course work are degree-relevant examinations.	se
		announced on Osir	is
		(http://www.utwente.nl/onderwijssystemen/onderwijssystemen/osiris).	

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module	Policy Design and Implementation beyond the Nation State (UT)
Module number	5

1	Basic data		
Programme semester		1 (quartile 2)	
Credits (CP)		5	
Workload (h) in total		140	
Module duration		10 weeks	
Module status (M/EM)		М	

2 Profile

Aim of the module / Integration in the curriculum

In this course, we discuss global policy (making) in a complex multi-level governance system like the European Union or United Nations. This course sets central the investigation of the policy process cycle in the global policy arena: who are the actors, where do the ideas come from, how do some policy ideas get to the policy agenda, when others do not, how different modes of governance aim to solve with these problems, what are the outcomes of these policies and what are prospects of global policy for future. The empirical examples for this course come from the broad field of global policy-making.

Teaching content

The course comprises weekly lectures and seminars (weekly assignment discussions and poster presentations) in which different topics related to policy design and implementation in complex multi-level governance systems like the EU are focused on. In order to prepare for the meetings, students complete weekly assignments in small groups. The course is completed with an individual paper. Students are expected to adequately contribute to group work and to actively participate in class discussions.

Learning outcomes

- 1. Students will have a knowledge-base of the field of Global and European Studies;
- 2. Students will have social scientific research and design competences in Global and European Studies;
- 3. Students have Academic and professional skills: They can use academic reasoning skills and are able to critically reflect within social science debates; they are able to critically reflect on, and form an opinion on, the work of themselves and others; students are able to spot gaps in their knowledge and know the ways to revise and extend their knowledge in a goal-oriented way, using their information-, media-, and ICT-skills.

3	Structure	Structure						
Modu	ıle componen	its						
No.	Course category	Course form	Course			Status (M/EM)	Workload (h) Attendance time (h)/SWS	Self-study (h)
1	lecture		Policy Des Implementation Nation State	sign beyond	and the	M	28	112
Elect	Elective options within the module:							
None	None							

4	Examination structure					
Degr	ee-relevant (examination(s)				
No.	FME/MCE	Туре	Duration/ Scope	Connection to no. (if applica		Weight in module grade
1	MCE	Assignment	3,000 words			90%
2	MCE	Presentation	30 min			10%
Weig	Weight of the module grade for the final overall grade 5/120					
Requ	ired course	vork				
No.	Туре			Duration/ Scope	Connect applicab	ion to course no. (if ole)
	The lecturers ask for coursework equivalent to a workload of 28					
1	working hours. The required coursework has to be made known Adjacent					
	in the beginning of the seminar.					

5	Workload credit (CP a	orkload credit (CP allocation)		
Participation (attendance or contact time)		Course no. 1	1 CP	
	ired coursework (and study)	Course no. 1	3 CP	
_	ee-relevant ninations (and self- y)	Course no. 1	1 CP	
Total CP Awarding credit			5 PC	

Academic credit is awarded upon completion of the entire module, i.e. when students have proven that they have achieved the learning outcomes in their entirety as provided by the module.

6	Requirements	
requ	ule-related irements for cipation	No prerequisites
Rules on course attendance		Regular attendance is highly recommended.

7	Module administration	
Freq	uency	Once per year

Module representative	Dr. Ringo Ossewaarde (UT)	
I Modille representative	I Dr. Ringo Ossewaarde (UI)	

8	Mobility/Recognition	
Usability in other degree		The module is designed for the master programme "European Studies" at the
prog	rammes	University of Twente.
Module title in English		Policy Design and Implementation beyond the NationState
English translation of the		
module components listed in		Policy Design and Implementation beyond the Nation State
field 3		

9	Miscellaneous			
		Registration for courses and examinations (UT) needs to be done via electronic administration system of the University of Twente (OSIRIS). Ple follow the hints for required coursework and degree-relevant examination announced on O	ease	
		(http://www.utwente.nl/onderwijssystemen/onderwijssystemen/osiris).		

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module title	Free Electives (UT)
Module number	6

1	Basic data			
Programme semester		1 (quartile 2)		
Credits (CP)		5		
Workload (h) in total		140		
Module duration		10 weeks		
Module status (M/EM)		M		

2 Profile

Aim of the module/Integration in the curriculum

As part of the first semester of study the students choose a free elective course from the course offer of the master programme Public Administration at the University of Twente.

Teaching content

Examples of PA-courses students can choose:

- Public Governance and Policy Networks
- Public Governance and Legitimacy
- Public Safety and Public Safety Governance
- Public Management: Research and Applications
- Public and Private Policing
- Social Problems

Other optional courses can only be chosen on the basis of a proper motivation and after approval from the programme coordinator and the teacher of the course involved.

Learning outcomes

Students acquire, deepen and apply scientific and methodological knowledge, skills and competences on a subject that is relevant for comparative public governance and/or the subject of the master thesis of the double degree students involved. Moreover, they will have deepened and broadened their reading, communication, presentation and working skills as well as social competences trained and experienced within the free elective course. However, these guidelines may differ for the respective course that is chosen by the student considering the specific requirements and framework conditions of the offered courses.

3	Structure	Structure								
Module components										
No.	Course category	Course form	Course	Status (M/EM)	Workload (h)					
					Attendance					
					time	Self-study (h)				
					(h)/SWS					

1	1 lecture/semina r		Free Elective	М	varies	varies
Elective options within the module:						
The course is itself an elective (optional course).						

4	Examination structure						
Degr	ee-relevant	examination(s)					
No.	Duration/				Connection to course Weight in modul no. (if applicable) grade		
1	FME	Differs for each optional course	varies			100%	
Weig	ht of the mo	dule grade for the final overall grade	5/120				
Requ	ired course	vork					
No.	Туре		Duration/ Scope	Connect applicab	ion to course no. (if vle)		
1	The lecture working ho in the begi	Adjacent					

5	Workload credit (CP allocation)					
Participation (attendance or contact time)		Course no. 1	1-2 CP depending on chosen course			
•	ired coursework (and study)	Course no. 1	2-3 CP depending on chosen course			
_	ee-relevant iinations (and self- /)	Course no. 1	1 CP			
Total CP			5 CP			
Awar	ding credit					

6	Requirements	
	ule-related requirements articipation	No prerequisites
Rules on course attendance		Regular attendance is highly recommended.

7	Module administration		
Frequ	iency	Every term	
Module representative/faculty		Dr. Rik Reussing (UT)	

8	Mobility/Recognition			
Usability in other degree		This module is composed of courses to be chosen from other master		
prog	rammes	programmes at the University of Twente.		
Module title in English		Free Electives		
Engli	sh translation of the			
module components listed in		Free Electives		
field	3			

9	Miscellaneous				
	•		(UT) needs to be done via the follow the hints for require		,
	examinations	as	announced	on	Osiris
	(http://www.utwente	.nl/onderwijssysteme	n/onderwijssystemen/osiris).	

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module title	Top-down Perspective of Comparative Public Governance: Political Steering (WWU)
Module number	7

1	Basic data	
Programme semester		2
Credi	its (CP)	10
Work	load (h) in total	280
Modi	ule duration	1 semester
Module status (M/EM)		M

Aim of the module/Integration in the curriculum

Building on the groundwork that was laid in the first semester in Twente, module 7 (in combination with module 8) addresses the specific political processes that take place in public governance. In doing so, it concentrates on one of the two major perspectives on comparative public governance: the top-down political steering perspective focusing on the output aspect of public governance.

Teaching content

Module 7 consists of two courses, which will be freely chosen by the students on the basis of the present course offer on political steering and deals with theoretical, normative and empirical questions of political steering as well as current debates on the role and policy-making of the state and state-level organizations in democracies, autocracies and transformation states as well as on the international, European, transnational and national level. Students are not only introduced to the concept of political steering applied in the study programme and the underlying top-down approach, but also enabled to independently apply their analytical and substantive knowledge, skills and competencies in the context of theoretical, normative and empirical questions of political steering and policy-making at various levels of governance.

Courses differentiate according to the focused level of political steering (local, regional, national, international, and transnational) as well as in structure and conceptual design. Necessarily the courses thus also focus on global and especially European questions of public governance.

Learning outcomes

Students gain comprehensive knowledge of the concept of political steering applied in the study programme and the underlying top-down approach as well as broad insights into theoretical, normative and empirical questions of political steering and current debates on the role of the state and state-level organizations. They acquire specific knowledge on processes of political steering in different policy fields and different levels of governance. Students learn, on the basis of selected case studies, how the process of policy-making at various levels of governance is taking place, e.g. how strategies look like, what kind of actors are involved and which instruments are applied in order to achieve the initial objectives. They are able to independently apply analytical and substantive knowledge, skills and competencies in the context of theoretical, normative and empirical questions of political steering. Moreover, students will have deepened and broadened their communication and working skills as well as social competences within group discussions and further teamwork activities.

3 Structure Module components

	Course	Course		Status	Workload (h)	
No.	category	Course form	Course	(M/EM)	Attendance time (h)/SWS	Self-study (h)
1	seminar		Master Seminar on Political Steering (I)	М	30/2	110
2	seminar		Master Seminar on Political Steering (II)	М	30/2	110

Elective options within the module:

Students may choose among master seminars provided in English within this module. Students choose in which of the two master seminars they do the degree-relevant examination.

of th	of the two master seminars they do the degree-relevant examination.					
4	Examination	on structure				
Degr	ee-relevant (examination(s)				
No.	FME/MCE	Туре	Duration/	Connection to		Weight in module
1	FME	Students choose in which of the two master seminars they write a paper of approx. 7,500 words. They reflect on issues of political steering so that the overall content of the module is tested. In the case of failing the degree-relevant examination, students may decide to write their paper in the other master seminar of the same semester after their	7,500 words	no. (if applicable) 1 or 2		100%
		first attempt. This decision is binding.				
		dule grade for the final overall grade	10/120			
Requ	ired course	vork		Γ=	-	
No.	Туре			Duration/ Scope	Connection to course no. (if applicable)	
1	Possible courseworks are: (practical exercises), oral examinations, individual or group presentations, transcriptions of presentations, discussion papers, reading diaries, project reports, research reports, protocols, essays, comments, reviews, documentations, compilation of dossiers, group talks, moderations, participation in excursions, writing exposés for research, training case studies, multi-media presentations (film, broadcast, computer presentations etc.), developing interview guidelines, doing interviews, developing a research design including theory and method, data acquisition, analysis and interpretation of statistical data, participation in case studies or simulation games, development of training concepts and development of IT-components. The required coursework has to			Adjacent	Course	· 1
2	be made known in the beginning of the seminar. Possible courseworks are: (practical exercises), oral examinations, individual or group presentations, transcriptions of presentations, discussion papers, reading diaries, project reports, research reports, protocols, essays, comments, reviews, documentations, compilation of dossiers, group talks, moderations, participation in excursions, writing exposés for research, training case studies, multi-media presentations (film, broadcast, computer presentations etc.), developing interview guidelines, doing interviews, developing a research design including theory and method, data acquisition, analysis and interpretation of statistical data, participation in case studies or simulation games, development of training concepts and				Course	· 2

development of IT-components. The required coursework has to	
be made known in the beginning of the seminar.	

1 CP
1 CP
3 CP
3 CP
2 CP
10 CP

Awarding credit

Political Science.

Credit points for the module can be attained if the entire module is passed successfully (the requirements of all relevant assignments need to be met).

6	Requirements	
	ule-related requirements articipation	No prerequisites
Rules on course attendance		Regular attendance is highly recommended.

7	Module administration		
Frequency		Every summer term	
Module representative/faculty		Prof. Dr. Oliver Treib (WWU)	

8	Mobility/Recognition	
Usability in other degree programmes		The module is part of a larger module designed for the master programme "Politikwissenschaft".
Module title in English		Top-down Perspective of Comparative Public Governance: Political Steering
English translation of the		Master Seminar on Political Steering (I)
mod field	ule components listed in 3	Master Seminar on Political Steering (II)

9 Miscellaneous Registration for courses, required coursework and examinations (WWU) needs to be done via the electronic administration system of the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster. Please follow the hints for required coursework and degree-relevant examinations as announced on the homepage of the Institute of

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module title	Bottom-up Perspective of Comparative Public Governnace: Political Participation (WWU)
Module number	8

1	Basic data	
Programme semester		2
Credi	ts (CP)	10
Work	load (h) in total	280
Module duration		1 semester
Module status (M/EM)		M

Aim of the module/Integration in the curriculum

Building on the groundwork that was laid in the first semester in Twente, module 8 (in combination with module 7) addresses the specific political processes that take place in public governance. In doing so, it concentrates on one of the two major perspectives on comparative public governance: the bottom-up political participation perspective with an emphasis on the input aspect of public governance.

Teaching content

At the heart of module 8, which consists of two courses, which will be freely chosen by the students on the basis of the present course offer on political participation, is the normative understanding, evaluation and critique of specific approaches to political and civic participation and political decision-making on different levels, in different arenas and in different sectors of governance. The offered courses within M8 transcend the sphere of public institutions by focusing on the wider system of societal actors and ask whether and to what extent it is possible to enhance democracy and legitimacy through civil-society participation and deliberation. The focus is on non-state actors and on market actors that participate in the process of public governance and are thus actively involved in the design, adoption and implementation of public policies.

Courses differentiate according to the regulatory field as well as in structure and conceptual design. The course offer comprises theoretically oriented analysis of political participation based on normative and analytical contemporary theories as well as practical approaches to the analysis of civil society actors.

Learning outcomes

Students gain comprehensive knowledge of the concept of political participation applied in the study programme and the underlying bottom-up approach. They acquire specific knowledge on processes of political participation in different modes, contexts and levels of governance. Students learn, on the basis of selected case studies, how the process of political decision-making initiated and carried out by non-state actors at various levels, in different arenas and different sectors of public governance is taking place. They gain a deeper understanding of, as well as the ability required for, a reflection and critical normative evaluation of specific approaches to political and civic participation. Students are able to discuss theoretical, normative and empirical questions of political participation, especially with a view to the potential of enhancing democracy, legitimacy and accountability through civil-society participation and deliberation. Furthermore, they are able to independently apply analytical and substantive knowledge, skills and competencies in the context of theoretical, normative and empirical questions of political participation. Moreover, students will have deepened and broadened their communication and working skills as well as social competences within group discussions and further teamwork activities.

3	Structure	Structure				
Modu	ıle componer	its				
	Course	Course		Status	Workload (h)	
No.	category form	l Course	(M/EM)	Attendance time (h)/SWS	Self-study (h)	
1	seminar		Master Seminar on Political Participation	M	30/2	110
2	seminar		Master Seminar on Political Participation	М	30/2	110

Elective options within the module:

Students may choose among master seminars provided in English within this module. Students choose in which of the two master seminars they do the degree-relevant examination.

01 111	of the two master seminars they do the degree-relevant examination.					
4	Examination structure					
Degr	ee-relevant (examination(s)				_
No.	FME/MCE	Туре	Duration/ Scope	Connection to		Weight in module grade
1	FME	Students choose in which of the two master seminars they write a paper of approx. 7,500 words. They reflect on issues of political participation so that the overall content of the module is tested. In the case of failing the degree-relevant examination, students may decide to write their paper in the other master seminar of the same semester after their first attempt. This decision is binding.	7,500 words	Course 1 o		100%
Weig	ht of the mo	dule grade for the final overall grade	10/120	•		•
Requ	ired course	vork				
No.	Туре			Duration/ Scope		tion to course no. (if ole)
1	Possible courseworks are: (practical exercises), oral examinations, individual or group presentations, transcriptions of presentations, discussion papers, reading diaries, project reports, research reports, protocols, essays, comments, reviews, documentations, compilation of dossiers, group talks, moderations, participation in excursions, writing exposés for research, training case studies, multi-media presentations (film, broadcast, computer presentations etc.), developing interview guidelines, doing interviews, developing a research design including theory and method, data acquisition, analysis and interpretation of statistical data, participation in case studies or simulation games, development of training concepts and development of IT-components. The required coursework has to be made known in the beginning of the seminar.					
2	be made known in the beginning of the seminar. Possible courseworks are: (practical exercises), oral examinations, individual or group presentations, transcriptions of presentations, discussion papers, reading diaries, project reports, research reports, protocols, essays, comments, reviews, documentations, compilation of dossiers, group talks, moderations, participation in excursions, writing exposés for research, training case studies, multi-media presentations (film, broadcast, computer presentations etc.), developing interview Course 2					

guidelines, doing interviews, developing a research design including theory and method, data acquisition, analysis and interpretation of statistical data, participation in case studies or simulation games, development of training concepts and development of IT-components. The required coursework has to be made known in the beginning of the seminar.

5	Workload credit (CP allocation)			
	cipation ndance or contact	Course no. 1	1 CP	
time		Course no. 2	1 CP	
Requ	ired coursework (and	Course no. 1	3 CP	
self-	study)	Course no. 2	3 CP	
_	ee-relevant ninations (and self- y)	Course 1 or 2	2 CP	
Total	l CP		10 CP	
Awarding credit				

Credit points for the module can be attained if the entire module is passed successfully (the requirements of all relevant assignments need to be met).

6	Requirements	
	ule-related requirements articipation	No prerequisites
Rules on course attendance		Regular attendance is highly recommended.

7	Module administration	
Frequ	iency	Every summer term
Module representative/faculty		Prof. Dr. Oliver Treib (WWU)

8	Mobility/Recognition	
	oility in other degree rammes	The module is part of a larger module designed for the master programme "Politikwissenschaft".
Mod	ule title in English	Bottom-up Perspective of Comparative Public Governnace: Political Participation
Engli	sh translation of the	Master Seminar on Political Participation
mod field	ule components listed in 3	Master Seminar on Political Participation

9 Miscellaneous Registration for courses, required coursework and examinations (WWU) needs to be done via the electronic administration system of the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster. Please follow the hints for required coursework and degree-relevant examinations as announced on the homepage of the Institute of Political Science.

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module title	Internship (WWU)
Module number	9

1	Basic data	
Programme semester		3
Credi	ts (CP)	18
Work	load (h) in total	504
Module duration		1 semester
Module status (M/EM)		EM

Aim of the module/Integration in the curriculum

Students are given the opportunity to complement their studies and theoretical knowledge with professional on-the-job experiences within an internship. The transfer from the system of higher education into the labour market and into a profession is thus facilitated. The internship has to take place in an internship institution that is considered relevant for the study programme. An internship institution is considered relevant for the study programme if it is a state or non-state organization that is located in the public sphere at the global, European, transnational, national, regional or local level and that enables students to address the current and future challenges in public governance as well as to develop a critical perspective on the intricate issues related to democratic legitimacy, accountability and control associated with public governance. Against this back-ground, appropriate internship institutions may, for example, be the United Nations and its specialized agencies, international profit and non-profit organizations, embassies, the European Union and its institutions, parties and associations, national and regional parliaments, cross-border organizations, municipalities and local, regional, national and transnational authorities as well as institutions that operate at the interface between politics, society and economy.

Voluntary work in the above-mentioned fields that has been done by students during their studies may be recognised as internship, provided that (I) nature, content and workload meet the requirements defined within these module descriptions, (II) the student hands in a written application and (III) all further requirements of the module (e.g. internship report) are met.

Teaching content

The independent searching and getting in touch with potential internship institutions are part of the requirements of the module. However, the WWU module coordinator and study advisor guarantee comprehensive counselling and support services for students throughout the whole internship process.

The internship lasts for at least 12 weeks (with an internship week consisting of approx. 40 working hours) and may also be split in two internship periods (with in total at least 12 weeks and no internship period shorter than two weeks). In the case of splitting the internship into two internship periods, the internship report has to focus on one of the two internships.

The internship and the internship report are supervised by a lecturer of the Institute of Political Science. The Institute of Political Science may arrange a specific seminar in which all internships of a semester are supervised.

Learning outcomes

The module provides students with first-hand insight into qualification requirements, career opportunities and working conditions for graduates of the master programme comparative public governance. Students practically apply and deepen previously acquired scientific and methodological knowledge, skills and competences. They also gain professional on-the-job experiences useful for their further career planning. Moreover, students deepen, enhance and apply necessary personal, social and professional competences and skills to self-organize and structure their working activities in a national/international setting and perform project-based work in (interdisciplinary and intercultural) teams. They will also gain varied experiences including the ability to live, learn, and work in an international and intercultural setting and institutional context.

Within the report, students are asked to reflect theoretically based on the specific requirements of practical comparative public governance fields. Students are thus motivated to actively develop their own qualifications profile and professional competences.

Furthermore, students have the ability to practically apply previously acquired knowledge, skills and competences in the field of comparative public governance in the various contexts of their daily working practices in a flexible and targeted manner. They can both identify and analyse emerging complex issues and problems at different levels of governance and have the creative skills to design a solution to these specific issues and problems. Students are able to critically reflect the implications of their practical working experiences on their own thinking, decision-making, and acting and to adjust these on the basis of these reflections.

3	Structure						
Modu	Module components						
	C	C	Chatua	Workload (h)			
No.	Course	Course form	Course	Status (M/EM)	Attendance	Calf ctudy (b)	
	category	101111		(IVI/EIVI)	time (h)/SWS	Self-study (h)	
1	internship		Internship	M	-	504	
Flect	Flective ontions within the module:						

Elective options within the module:

According to prior agreement with the supervisor the internship may be chosen freely, provided nature, content and workload meet the requirements defined within these module descriptions.

4	Examination structure							
Degr	Degree-relevant examination(s)							
No.	FME/MCE	Туре	Duration/ Scope	Connection to no. (if applica		Weight in module grade		
1	FME	Students write a report on their internship of approx. 5,000 words. The first part of the report (approx. 1/3) provides basic information on the internship institution and the course of the internship. The second part reflects on the internship in the context of the study programme of comparative public governance. The internship report must contain a work placement certificate on the part of the employer. The internship report will not be graded, but has to be passed.		0%				
Weig	Weight of the module grade for the final overall grade 0/120							
Requ	Required coursework							
No.	Туре		Duration/ Scope	Connect applicab	ion to course no. (if ole)			
-	- - - - - - - - - - - - -							

5 Workload credit (CP allocation)

Participation (attendance or contact time)	Course no. 1 (internship)	0 СР
Required coursework (and self-study)		
Degree-relevant examinations (and self- study)	Course no. 1 (report)	18 CP
Total CP		18 CP
Awarding credit		

6	Requirements	
	ule-related requirements articipation	No prerequisites
Rules on course attendance		One week of an internship consists of approx. 40 working hours. Working conditions (e.g. attendance) have to be negotiated with the employer.

7	Module administration			
Frequ	uency	Every winter term		
Modi	ule representative/faculty	PD Dr. Matthias Freise (WWU)		

8	Mobility/Recognition	
Usab	ility in other degree	The module is exclusively designed for the master programme Comparative
prog	rammes	Public Governance.
Mod	ule title in English	Internship
Engli	sh translation of the	Internship
mod field	ule components listed in 3	Internship Report

9	Miscellaneous
	Registration for courses needs to be done via the electronic administration system of the university. Please
	follow the hints for required coursework and degree-relevant examinations as announced on the homepage
	of the Institute of Political Science.

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module title	Free Electives (WWU)
Module number	10

1	Basic data	
Programme semester		3
Credi	ts (CP)	12
Work	load (h) in total	336
Module duration		1 semester
Module status (M/EM)		EM

Aim of the module/Integration in the curriculum

In close connection with internship module 9, students can choose two free elective master seminars from the course offer of the Institute of Political Science of their interest in module 10. This module aims at giving students the opportunity for specialization and to deepen, enhance and apply previously acquired scientific and methodological knowledge, skills and competences in the context of specific topics, questions and problems of comparative public governance of their interest.

Teaching content

Within its three main research areas "Governance", "Civil Society and Democracy" and "Regionalisation and Globalisation" the Institute of Political Science offers a great number of seminars that are thematically closely linked to comparative public governance (e.g. the current and future societal challenges on local, national, European and global level, the role and development of public and private actors and the nexus between citizens, civil society, politics and administration), so as to ensure that students find relevant seminars that allow them to deepen their understanding of comparative public governance.

Learning outcomes

Students deepen, enhance and apply previously acquired scientific and methodological knowledge, skills and competences in the context of specific topics, questions and problems of comparative public governance of their interest. They have developed and set their own thematic priorities and are able to independently develop and explore research questions within the selected field of study. Students are able to both methodologically and theoretically analyse as well as critically reflect and discuss selected contemporary developments and challenges within fields of study that are closely linked to comparative public governance. Moreover, they will have deepened and broadened their reading, communication, presentation and working skills as well as social competences trained and experienced within the two elective master courses.

3	Structure					
Modi	ule componen	its				
	Course category			Status (M/EM)	Workload (h)	
No.			Course		Attendance	Self-study (h)
					time (h)/SWS	Self-study (II)
			Master Seminar from the course			
1	seminar	eminar offer of the Institute of Political	EM	30/2	138	
			Science (I)			

2	seminar	Master Seminar from the course offer of the Institute of Political Science (II)	EM	30/2	138
---	---------	---	----	------	-----

Elective options within the module:

Within this module, students can choose freely from the English master courses offered by the Institute of Political Science. Thus, they can focus on courses that meet their individual interests.

	icat Science.	Thus, they can focus on courses that meet	tiicii iiidivic	iuai micresi.	J.			
4	4 Examination structure							
Degr	Degree-relevant examination(s)							
No.	FME/MCE	Type	Duration/	Connection to		Weight in module		
	, -	Students choose in which of the two	Scope	no. (if applica	able)	grade		
1	FME	master seminars they write a paper of approx. 5,000 words. In the case of failing the degree-relevant examination, students may decide to write their paper in the other master seminar of the same semester after their first attempt. This decision is binding.	5,000 words	Course 1 or 2 100%		100%		
Weig	ht of the mo	dule grade for the final overall grade	30/120					
	ired coursev		30/120					
No.	Туре			Duration/ Scope	Connect applicab	ion to course no. (if ble)		
1	Possible courseworks are: (practical exercises), oral examinations, individual or group presentations, transcriptions of presentations, discussion papers, reading diaries, project reports, research reports, protocols, essays, comments, reviews, documentations, compilation of dossiers, group talks, moderations, participation in excursions, writing exposés for research, training case studies, multi-media presentations (film, broadcast, computer presentations etc.), developing interview guidelines, doing interviews, developing a research design including theory and method, data acquisition, analysis and interpretation of statistical data, participation in case studies or simulation games, development of training concepts and development of IT-components. The required coursework has to			Adjacent	Course	e 1		
2	be made known in the beginning of the seminar. Possible courseworks are: (practical exercises), oral examinations, individual or group presentations, transcriptions of presentations, discussion papers, reading diaries, project reports, research reports, protocols, essays, comments, reviews, documentations, compilation of dossiers, group talks, moderations, participation in excursions, writing exposés for research, training case studies, multi-media presentations (film, broadcast, computer presentations etc.), developing interview guidelines, doing interviews, developing a research design including theory and method, data acquisition, analysis and interpretation of statistical data, participation in case studies or simulation games, development of training concepts and development of IT-components. The required coursework has to be made known in the beginning of the seminar.			Adjacent	Course	e 2		

5	Workload credit (CP allocation)		
		Course no. 1	1 CP

Participation (attendance or contact time)	Course no. 2	1 CP
Required coursework (and	Course no. 1	4 CP
self-study)	Course no. 2	4 CP
Degree-relevant examinations (and self-study)	Course 1 or 2	2 CP
Total CP		12 CP
Awarding credit		

6	Requirements	
	ule-related requirements articipation	No prerequisites
Rules	s on course attendance	Regular attendance is highly recommended.

7	Module administration		
Frequency		Every winter term	
Module representative/faculty		PD Dr. Matthias Freise (WWU)	

8	Mobility/Recognition	
Usability in other degree		The module is designed for all master programmes of the Institute of Political
programmes		Science.
Module title in English		Free Electives
English translation of the		Master Seminar from the course offer of the Institute of Political Science (I)
mod	ule components listed in	Mactor Comingr from the course offer of the Institute of Political Science (II)
field	3	Master Seminar from the course offer of the Institute of Political Science (II)

9	Miscellaneous
	Registration for courses and required coursework needs to be done via the electronic administration system of the university. Please follow the hints for required coursework and degree-relevant examinations as
	announced on the homepage of the Institute of Political Science.

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module title	(Erasmus) Exchange programme (WWU)
Module number	11

1	Basic data		
Programme semester		3	
Credits (CP)		30	
Workload (h) in total		840	
Module duration		1 semester	
Modu	ule status (M/EM)	EM	

Aim of the module/Integration in the curriculum

Within this module students are given the opportunity to spend a semester at one of the partner universities of the Institute of Political Science abroad. Modules and courses that shall be studied during this semester are subject to a Learning Agreement between the student and the WWU programme coordinator.

Teaching content

Students who want to go abroad have to demonstrate how the exchange programme they choose fits the overall focus of the double degree master programme (political science, public administration, law, economics as well as issue areas that are complementary to the programme). The Institute of Political Science has an Erasmus office that provides guidance on the foci of the available exchange programmes, and students are expected to contact the WWU programme coordinator to discuss the fit between their study plans abroad and the study programme on comparative public governance. Based on past experiences students might for example opt for exchange programmes specializing in international relations, international law, in peace and conflict studies, international business, European governance, or global governance.

Learning outcomes

Students deepen, enhance and apply previously acquired scientific and methodological knowledge, skills and competences in the context of specific topics, questions and problems of comparative public governance within an international and intercultural setting and might have taken the opportunity to specialise according to the course offer of the partner university and their interest. Students deepen, enhance and apply necessary personal, social and professional competences and skills to self-organize and structure their study activities in an international and intercultural setting. They gain experiences with living, learning, and studying in an international and intercultural setting and institutional context.

3	Structure	Structure					
Modi	ule componen	its					
	Course	Courco	Course Status (M/EM)	Ctatus	Workload (h)		
No.	Course category	form			Attendance time (h)/SWS	Self-study (h)	
1	seminar		Erasmus Exchange: courses at one of the partner universities of the Institute of Political Science	М	-	840	

Elective options within the module:	
None	

4	Examination structure					
Degr	egree-relevant examination(s)					
No.	FME/MCE	Туре	Duration/ Scope	Connection to no. (if applica		Weight in module grade
1	FME	Module or course grades from the partner university are transferred to the German grading system. Their average grade constitutes the module grade. Modules and courses studied at the partner university are subject to prior agreement between the student and the WWU programme coordinator and are noted within the learning agreement.	-			100%
		dule grade for the final overall grade	30/120			
Requ	Required coursework					
No.	Туре			Duration/ Scope	Connect applicat	ion to course no. (if ble)
						·

5	Workload credit (CP a	allocation)		
(atte		Depends on the courses selected by students at the Erasmus partner university.		
	ired coursework (and study)			
_	ee-relevant iinations (and self- /)			
Total	CP	30 CP		
Awar	ding credit			
Credit points for the module can be attained if the entire module is passed successfully (the requirements of				

6	Requirements		
	ule-related requirements articipation	No prerequisites	
Rules	s on course attendance	Depending on the requirements of the partner university.	

relevant assignment need to be met).

7	Module administration		
Frequ	iency	Every winter term	
Module representative/faculty		Prof. Dr. Thomas Dietz (WWU)	

8	Mobility/Recognition		
Usability in other degree		The module is exclusively designed for the master programme Comparative	
programmes		Public Governance.	
Module title in English		(Erasmus) Exchange programme	

English translation of the
module components listed in
field 3

Erasmus Exchange: courses at one of the partner universities of the Institute of Political Science

9 Miscellaneous

Registration for courses and required coursework needs to be done via the electronic administration system of the university. Please follow the hints for required coursework and degree-relevant examinations as announced on the homepage of the Institute of Political Science.

Should students fail to acquire all credit points at the Erasmus partner university, they may choose elective courses from the courses offered at the Institute of Political Science. Students may earn a maximum of ten credits in this module with courses offered by the Department of Political Science.

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module	Academic Research (UT)
Module number	12

1	Basic data		
Programme semester		4	
Credits (CP)		5	
Work	load (h) in total	140	
Module duration		10 weeks	
Modu	ıle status (M/EM)	М	

Aim of the module / Integration in the curriculum

The goal of the Master Class is to prepare students for the writing of their thesis. Although Master students typically have heterogeneous backgrounds and interests, every thesis shares some building blocks. These building blocks are central to the Master Class, and students are required to shape and connect these during a series of assignments during the course. Thus, the Master Class results in an elaborated framework for the thesis.

Teaching content

The course consists of seminars. Attendance and active participation are required. Students are required to first select a thesis topic and a supervisor. Course participation without either a thesis topic or a supervisor is not possible. The first week of the course may be used for the selection of topic and supervisor.

Learning outcomes

Students are able to write and reflect on a thesis design and formulate research questions that can become the basis for a thesis.

3	Structure	Structure				
Modi	ıle componer	nts				
No.	Course category	Course form Course		Chahua	Workload (h)	
			Status (M/EM)	Attendance time (h)/SWS	Self-study (h)	
1	lecture		Academic Research	M	28	112
Elective options within the module:						
None						

4	Examination structure				
Degr	Degree-relevant examination(s)				

No.	FME/MCE	Туре	Duration/ Scope	Connection to		Weight in module grade
1	МСЕ	Assignment	1,000 words			30%
2	MCE	Assignment	4,000 words			30%
3	MCE	Assignment	4,000 words			40%
Weight of the module grade for the final overall grade 5/120				II.		
Required coursework						
No.	Туре			Duration/ Scope	Connect applicat	ion to course no. (if ble)
1	The lecturers may ask for coursework equivalent to a workload of 28 working hours. The required coursework has to be made known in the beginning of the seminar.			Adjacent		

5 Workload credit (CP a	Workload credit (CP allocation)		
Participation (attendance or contact time)	Course no. 1	1 CP	
Required coursework (and self-study)	Course no. 1	1 CP	
Degree-relevant examinations (and self- study)	Course no. 1	3 CP	
Total CP		5 CP	
Awarding credit		J Cl	

Academic credit is awarded upon completion of the entire module, i.e. when students have proven that they have achieved the learning outcomes in their entirety as provided by the module.

6	Requirements	
requ	ule-related irements for cipation	Students can only start their master assignments if they have finished the Academic Research module.
Rule cour	s on se attendance	Regular attendance is highly recommended.

7	Module administration	
Frequ	uency	Once per year
Mod	ule representative	Dr. Pieter-Jan Klok (UT)

8	Mobility/Recognition	
Usability in other degree programmes		Public Administration
Module title in English		Academic Research
_	sh translation of the ule components listed in	
field		

9	Miscellaneous	
---	---------------	--

Registration for courses electronic administration follow the hints for requi	system of the Unive	ersity of Twente	(OSIRIS). Please
announced	on		Osiris
(http://www.utwente.nl/c	onderwijssystemen/o	nderwijssystem	en/osiris).

Degree programme	Comparative Public Governance
Module title	Master Thesis (UT/WWU)
Module number	13

1	Basic data		
Programme semester		4	
Credi	its (CP)	25	
Work	load (h) in total	700	
Module duration		1 semester	
Module status (M/EM)		М	

Aim of the module/Integration in the curriculum

This joint master thesis module is the final part of the Double Degree master programme "Comparative Public Governance". It consists of the master assignment, which has to be supervised by a supervisor from both the WWU and the UT, and the oral defence. The thesis draws together all the qualifications and skills students have acquired throughout the programme. It thus forms the unifying element that binds together the individual elements of the programme in the final semester.

Teaching content

Students are expected to demonstrate, that they are able to develop a relevant research question in the field of comparative public governance, apply theories from the field to this research question, and conduct original research to shed new light on the research question and/or generate an original solution to the practical problem addressed by their research question. The master thesis also offers further opportunities to specialize in a specific topic. The process will be accompanied by colloquia and research classes that help students prepare for their master thesis and defence and guide them through the process of writing.

Students can start on their thesis research as soon as the thesis plan (research proposal) has been approved by the WWU/UT thesis supervisors. The research proposal can be based on the research outline of the Academic Research module (M6), but needs a separate approval from both thesis supervisors.

Topic, research question and scope of the master's thesis have to be defined in such a way that the candidate can complete the assignment within 20 weeks. The candidate gives an account of the execution and results of the master assignment through a written report (master's thesis; language: English) of about 16,000 to 18,000 words excluding all appendices and an oral presentation/defence (UT: colloquium; language: English). The form of the master's thesis conforms to the standards in scientific and professional journals. The oral defence is constituted as a public presentation of 20 minutes (concise and understandable for a broad audience) and a discussion with the supervisors and the audience of 40 minutes. Thus, the master colloquium/defence lasts 60 minutes altogether.

Learning outcomes

The objectives of the master thesis have been derived from the general so-called Dublin objectives for master programmes. Students acquire the knowledge and skills to independently apply theory to the relevant field of comparative public governance. They are able to independently conduct research and/or generate a solution to a practical problem. Students acquire more in-depth knowledge and are able to apply this knowledge to their field of study. They acquire the skills (including verbal and written communication skills) in completing the master's programme curriculum. Students are able to reflect on their own work and to finish the assignment (i.e. conduct research/generate a design solution) within the time permitted. They are able to independently develop and implement a research-oriented and/or design-oriented project. Students are able to justify the models,

theories, methodologies and techniques used, as well as the research/design process as a whole. They are able to make an oral and written report of their work.

3	Structure	Structure				
Modu	ıle componer	nts				
	Course Cours	Course		Ct. 1	Workload (h)	
No.			Course	Status (M/EM)	Attendance time (h)/SWS	Self-study (h)
1	seminar		Colloquium/Defence	M	30/2	670
Elective options within the module:						
None	None					

4	Examination structure					
Degr	ee-relevant	examination(s)				
No.	FME/MCE	Туре	Duration/ Scope	Connection to no. (if application)		Weight in module grade
1	MCE	Master Thesis	16,000 to 18,000 words excl. all appendices			90%
2	MCE	Oral Defence	60 min			10%
Weig	tht of the mo	dule grade for the final overall grade	25/120			
Requ	Required coursework					
No.	Туре			Duration/ Scope	Connec applica	tion to course no. (if ble)
1	In the colloquium, students develop the research topic, write a proposal of 3,500 words, and finally prepare the defence.			Adjacent	Course	e no. 1

5	Workload credit (CP allocation)			
Participation (attendance or contact time)		Course no. 1	1 CP	
-	ired coursework (and study)	Course no. 1	0 CP	
_	ee-relevant inations (and self- /)	Course no. 1	24 CP	
Total	СР		25 CP	
Awar	Awarding credit			

6	Requirements	
	ule-related requirements articipation	Students can only start their master assignments if they have acquired at least 80 ECTS.
Rules	s on course attendance	Regular attendance is highly recommended.

7	Module administration		
Freq	uency	Every term	
Module representative/faculty		Prof. Dr. Oliver Treib (WWU)	Prof. Dr. René Torenvlied (UT)

8	Mobility/Recognition				
Usability in other degree		The module is designed exclusively for the master programme Comparative			
programmes		Public Governance.			
Module title in English		Master Thesis			
English translation of the		Research Proposal			
module components listed in		Master Thesis			
field 3		Oral Defence			

9	Miscellaneous						
	Registration for courses and examinations needs to be done via the electronic administration system of the						
	University of Twente (OSIRIS). Please follow the hints for required coursework and degree-relevant						
	examinations	as	announced	on	Osiris		
	(http://www.utwente.nl/onderwijssystemen/onderwijssystemen/osiris).						
	Registration for courses and examinations (WWU) needs to be done via the electronic administration system						
	of the Westfälische Wilhelms-Universität Münster. Please follow the hints for required coursework and						
	degree-relevant examinations as announced on the homepage of the Institute of Political Science.						